
Sunday, January 1, 2006: (Solemnity of Mary) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s reading speaks of the 
shepherds coming to see Me in My infancy as they were directed 
by the angels.  A Light came down upon the shepherds and a great 
multitude of angels sang to them. (Luke 2:14,  ‘Glory to God in 
the highest, and on earth peace among men of good will.’) This 
great Light in the vision on My Blessed Mother and I was another 
intervention of the angels singing as the shepherds saw Me as an 
infant.  It is My Light of grace that leads all of you to see Me 
even as you receive Me in Holy Communion.  You can pray to Me as 
an infant as well, and you can have a display of My crib scene 
in your prayer room to share all year long.  Your little 
sanctuary light in your prayer room can represent this Light of 
My angels that are constantly singing My praises.  Rejoice with 
My angels and give thanks and praise to Me for becoming your 
Redeemer and Savior.” 
 
Monday, January 2, 2006: (St. Basil & St. Gregory) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of Christians being 
tortured to death is going on today and will be going on during 
the tribulation.  Some will be martyred for My Name’s sake, 
while others will be saved at My refuges.  This is a description 
in Mark 13:9,12-13 of the tribulation time. ‘But be on your 
guard. For they will deliver you up to councils, and you will be 
beaten in synagogues, and you will stand before governors and 
kings for my sake, for a witness to them.’ ‘And brother will 
hand over brother to death, and the father his child; children 
will rise up against parents and put them to death.  And you 
will be hated by all for my name’s sake; but he who has 
persevered to the end, will be saved.’  Everyone living at that 
time will have to suffer through the tribulation.  Only by My 
grace and the help of your guardian angel will you be able to 
endure it.  I will give you what to say at that time by the 
power of the Holy Spirit.  Do not be afraid, but have faith and 
confidence that My angels will protect you at My refuges where 
you will be led and taken care of.  Those, who are martyred, 
will become instant saints in heaven.  Those, who endure this 
trial, will be living saints to endure this purgatory on earth, 
and will be rewarded in My Era of Peace and later in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you that you will be 
seeing more disasters of large proportions.  This great volcanic 
explosion will send great amounts of dust and ash into the air 
and could affect the world’s weather and your crops.  This will 
be another contributor to a world famine that could come upon 
you quickly.  The food, that I asked you to set aside, will be 
needed at this time.  I will multiply your food so you can 
distribute it to many in need of being saved from starvation.  



The miracles of multiplication and healing will contribute 
greatly in saving many souls that otherwise might have been 
lost.  Many of these disasters will confound the proud and the 
powerful as they will lose the possessions that they were 
relying on.  Better to trust in My help  with My angels, and you 
will have nothing to fear.” 
Tuesday, January 3, 2006: (Holy Name of Jesus) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have read of My Baptism by St. 
John the Baptist in the Jordan River as in the Gospel reading.  
This is one of the Scriptural accounts of the appearance of the 
Blessed Trinity for all to see and hear.  (Matt. 3:21-22) ‘Now 
it came to pass when all the people had been baptized, Jesus 
also having been baptized and being in prayer, that heaven was 
opened, and the Holy Spirit descended upon Him in bodily form as 
a dove, and a voice from heaven ‘Thou are My beloved Son, in 
Thee I am well pleased.” The voice from heaven was My heavenly 
Father, and from this you have been given the Sign of the Cross 
and the Glory Be prayers that honor the Blessed Trinity.  The 
vision of the pool of water represents the Baptism of the people 
into My faith community.  You have your sins washed away 
symbolically with water, but in reality your souls are cleansed 
by My sacrificial Blood on the cross.  The many years of wear on 
the stone around the pool represents how many years ago this 
happened and how many have been baptized in My Name  since that 
time.  You are blessed with this Sign of the Cross at birth and 
as you are buried at your funeral.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in America you have taken your 
freedoms for granted, yet in communist countries there is still 
slave labor and a suppression of expressing religious beliefs.   
Even though you have supposed freedom of religion, your judges 
are trying to restrict what you can say about God or even pray 
in public.  Many  things as Bibles, the Ten Commandments, 
crucifixes, and Nativity scenes are being forbidden in public 
places.  My people still need to express their love for Me and 
your neighbor in any way that you see fit.  Do not be afraid to 
evangelize souls and use these things to show your belief in Me.  
If you witness to My Name in public, I will witness for you 
before My heavenly Father.” 
 
Wednesday, January 4, 2006: (Elizabeth Ann Seton) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the mining explosion in West 
Virginia it was unfortunate that the news of the fate of the 
miners killed was not accurate.  Many were praying for miracles, 
but the final truth brought sadness again.  You have seen 
similar accidents in America and other countries.  Safety in 
these dangerous conditions is not always easy when you are 
dealing with potentially explosive mixtures in the air 



underground.  Possibly better working conditions might result 
from this accident and violations should be corrected before it 
could cause any more fatalities.  The general public is not 
aware of how much coal is used by your factories, and how many 
other mines might have similar problems.  Pray for all of your 
miners and their safety as they risk their lives to bring you 
your sources of fuel.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision is all about the 
preparations that were made at the hospital for live miners, but 
there was only one that lived.  The other minors instead will be 
sent to the coroner at the morgue for autopsies.  More focus has 
been on the mistaken communications that were too premature and 
too optimistic before the real facts were known.  The explosion 
and carbon monoxide have taken their toll, and many families 
were not only upset with the deaths, but also with the false 
hopes that were given.  Many across your nation have sympathized 
with the families, and some strong investigations will be going 
on for all mines with violations of any kind.  Governments of 
various levels may be called on to provide aid to the families 
who have lost their wage earners.  Pray for these families in 
their grief and for their immediate needs.” 
 
Thursday, January 5, 2006: (Dick Mauer’s funeral Mass) 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is not easy to suffer the loss 
of a father and grandfather in a large family.  Dick’s life was 
a beautiful expression of care for all of those that he tried to 
help in life.  He helped people in various skills that he had 
and he truly used his gifts for everyone.  He had a great love 
for Me and My Blessed Mother.  He loved to be with Me at 
Adoration and he spread devotion for My Blessed Mother’s Rosary 
to all who would listen and take a rosary.  He spread his faith 
values through all of his family and to those who would listen 
to his advice.  He is a model for all parents to share the faith 
with their children.  He was a very active witness in what he 
believed in Me, and many will miss his pleasant words of 
encouragement.  His new beginning after death  will allow him to 
pray for all of his living family and join with his deceased 
family members.  Rejoice in celebrating this man’s gift of life 
to all of you.”  
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am warning My faithful to avoid 
movies about witchcraft and TV programs about witches.  There 
are various evil influences even in simple things as tarot 
cards, astrology and Quija boards.  Drugs and various music can 
also lead people to openings to demon possessions or obsessions.  
I cast many demons out of people as you have read of My 
miracles.  There are even more demon possessed people now, but 



they are hidden by certain mental illnesses.  There are exorcist 
priests and deliverance people who are still casting out demons, 
but this takes graces of preparation and prayer in My Name.  
Carry your blessed sacramentals for protection from evil people 
and the demons.  Trust in My protection and I will be with you 
with power greater than any demon.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many jobs in your work 
force that live with daily dangers.  Some work in mines, some in 
chemical plants, steel mills or making pesticides or other 
poisons.  This latest mining incident points out how important 
it is to stress safety in every work place.  At times people are 
complacent with these everyday dangers, but when people are 
injured or killed, then you realize how you have to be alert to 
accidents at all times.  Pray for your workers and employers to 
take care of safe working conditions and remove any unnecessary 
risks.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have only just entered this new 
year and already you are being tested by flooding, fires, and 
ice storms.  I am telling you that this year will again see 
great trials with destruction and great loss of life.  There are 
so many ways that natural destruction can bring you to your 
knees in prayer.  Heavy rains in California have caused some 
major flooding with some loss of life.  Fires in Texas and 
Oklahoma have burned many dwellings.  Twelve miners have lost 
their lives from a mine explosion.  Earthquakes and volcanoes 
are continuing and will again take more life and a loss of 
homes.  Your storms continue to destroy structures and kill 
people in hurricanes and tornadoes.  See all of these signs 
increasing in numbers and intensity as a warning of the coming 
tribulation.  Call on Me in prayer for My protection and a safe 
shelter.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, Christians are speaking out more 
about ‘Merry Christmas’ even when it may not be politically 
correct for some.  In many of these disasters you are seeing 
Good Samaritans coming forth with substantial donations and help 
to rebuild the homes lost by the hurricanes.  It is one thing to 
talk about love and charity, but it is even more meaningful to 
reach out and help someone in need by donating your time, 
talent, and treasure.  I provide these opportunities to gain 
grace, so do not pass them up just for your own comfort and 
convenience.  Your reward will be great in heaven for all that 
you can do to help My little ones.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your economists like to 
make educated predictions of how your economy will perform in 
the next years.  Some are concerned about  interest rates 
rising, increasing fuel costs, worsening deficits, or more 
layoffs in manufacturing.  All of these things can influence 



your jobs and finances, but do not just be concerned about 
physical trials because you can call on My help in all that you 
do.  Trust in Me to lead you on the right path to heaven so you 
can guard your souls against the evil ones and their 
temptations.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are those working on their 
diets to get their bodies in shape with additional exercise.  
Remember how I suggested that improving your inner appearance is 
of even more importance to your soul.  Some of your fasting can 
serve a double purpose of improving your weight and developing 
self-control to avoid falling into sin.  You are called to take 
care of your body and not to overindulge in eating, drinking, 
smoking, or too many drugs and medications.  By making your new 
resolutions and calling on My help, you can work to eliminate 
some of your bad habits and move closer to holiness.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you may be fortunate to know of 
some places of Adoration or open churches where you can visit Me 
in My Blessed Sacrament.  I give all of you an opportunity to 
show your love for Me by coming to give Me praise and worship in 
My consecrated Host.  As you look upon My Host, you can tell Me 
your troubles and ask Me to help lighten your heavy burdens in 
life.  My adorers are always special to Me and you will be 
blessed by My graces for every visit that you make to see Me.  
Give yourself some silent time with Me and your heart will be 
enriched with My Word and My love.”  
 
Friday, January 6, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, as you look out into this world, 
the trash in the vision is the sin and immorality of the people 
that you see in filthy movies, prostitution, homosexual parades, 
and adult bookshops.  The blizzard of snow represents all the 
news and activities going on around you all of the time.  My 
advice is to make some quiet time for yourself in prayer every 
day, especially in front of Me in Adoration, or in My 
tabernacle.  If you do not shut off your TV and radio for a 
time, you cannot think straight with all of this clutter going 
on all of the time.  The world is full of temptations and 
distractions that can keep you busy and steal away any time for 
your prayer life.  It is up to you to make time so you can get 
off the world’s merry-go-around and have some true peace and 
rest with your Lord.  The world is full of stress, and you need 
to rest your mind and soul, just as you take time at night to 
sleep and rest your body.  This spiritual refreshment with Me 
will give you the grace and endurance to withstand all of the 
trials of this evil age.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are starting another year with 
celebrations, but the one world people are using their 



surveillance cameras and phone taps to strip more of your 
freedoms in the name of security.  This year your passports will 
need to have smart cards with digital pictures and biometrics of 
your fingerprints or iris scans.  Your driver’s licenses will be 
required to have smart cards as well over the next few years.  
These people want to control your buying and selling and there 
will be reprisals for those who do not go along with their new 
world order.  Eventually, punishments could be a loss of your 
bank accounts or prison in a detention center.  As the evil ones 
try to force chips in the hand, My faithful should refuse chips 
in the body even if they threaten to kill you.  Chips in the 
body could be used to control your mind and eventually your soul 
through worshiping the Antichrist.  Call on My help and My 
angels will lead you to My refuges before they can come to your 
house to force chips in the body on you.  Even if you give up 
everything, I will supply you with water, food, and shelter at 
My refuges.  Have faith and trust in Me that My power will 
vanquish these evil ones and I will lead you into My Era of 
Peace.”  
 
Saturday, January 7, 2006: (Cana Gospel) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in this vision of My Blessed Mother 
she is always a caring person as in the Gospel when she advised 
Me of the wine running out at Cana.  My compassion reached out 
to help the bride and groom as well as answering My Blessed 
Mother’s request.  She is your mother also as she watches over 
her children with her mantle of protection.  This situation was 
a teaching moment in both honoring marriage as a sacrament with 
My first miracle, and teaching My apostles of My powers as the 
Son of God in performing such miracles.  The added touch of My 
mercy was that this new wine was not just ordinary, but it was 
of excellent quality that even the head waiter noticed.  This 
should also be a lesson to My faithful when you are teaching 
people about the faith, that you can use many such incidents as 
teaching moments and examples of My love.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, you have read of the controversy of 
dodging the law to have phone taps on people without a warrant.  
The real truth is that your government is listening to every 
communication for words about terrorism.  In addition they are 
profiling your citizens to see if they would give the one world 
people trouble in establishing their new world order.  If you 
are strong about your freedoms or are religious, they are 
placing you on lists to be exterminated or placed in detention 
centers.  Call on Me in prayer and you will be protected at My 
refuges.  The evil ones will be persecuting you for your beliefs 
which are contrary to the Antichrist’s plans.  Stay true to your 
faith and refuse to use the microchips that could control your 



minds if you place them in your body.  I will defeat the evil 
ones and cast them into hell, but My faithful will be made ready 
for My Era of Peace after I renew the earth.  Rejoice when I 
come, for your joy with Me will be great both on earth and in 
heaven.”  
 
Sunday, January 8, 2006: (The Epiphany) 
 At Holy Name after Communion I could see the Light shining 
from Jesus as in the Warning and at death.  Jesus said: “My 
people,  there is more to My coming than a miraculous star.  
This Light of My appearance in the vision is the same Light that 
you will be drawn to at your Warning experience, and at your 
death.  My mere Presence gives Light to the world and you can 
see a glimmer of My Presence in every person on earth.  St. 
John, the apostle and evangelist, speaks of My Light in the 
beginning of his Gospel. (John 1:4-5) ‘In Him was life, and the 
life was the Light of men.  And the Light shines in the 
darkness; and the darkness grasped it not.’  Even though the 
Pharisees tried to snuff out My message by killing Me, they were 
confounded by My Resurrection, and My Church continues to spread 
My message even until now.  All of My faithful have been given a 
gift of faith and a part of My Light that you need to share with 
all nations from the rooftops.  Just as the Magi brought their 
gifts, you can also bring Me both your physical and spiritual 
gifts through your daily consecration.  Believe in My message of 
Light and follow Me throughout all of your life.”  
 
Monday, January 9, 2006: (Baptism of Jesus) 
 Jesus said: “My people, since I have come into the world to 
die for you, you are all baptized in the Spirit and not just by 
water alone.  When the Holy Spirit is in you, you will be 
inspired to spread the faith to all people.  This vision of a 
divided seat being sewn together is a sign that I want all of My 
people to be peacemakers.  The evil one has planted seeds of 
division all over, but you are called to heal divisions and 
unrest among families, and bring My peace into their souls.  
Holding grudges and bitterness is the opposite of the love that 
I want you to spread among your people.  Peace is far better 
than wars and continual hate.  Find ways to work out your 
differences instead of following the evil one in perpetual wars.  
All wars are a failure in relations, and they will not be 
solutions, but become more of the problem.  Live in My peace and 
love, or you will destroy yourselves with your pride and greed.”          
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of being saved in a 
deep well is how some people see the need for the forgiveness of 
their sins.  The more you dwell on your sins, the more sorry you 
are for having offended God.  The rotating tunnel gives you a 



feeling of lost balance and disorientation.  When you are going 
through the tunnel of your Warning experience, you will be 
outside of your body and the only things with you will be your 
good and bad actions of your life.  All of your possessions and 
earthly comforts will be stripped from you, and you will be 
traveling in the spirit world.  I will review all of your life’s 
actions before you, and you will see how they affected other 
people and how they saw you.  A fair judgment will be pronounced 
on you to go to heaven, purgatory, or hell.  You will see a 
vision of where you would be judged, but you will also be put 
back into your body with a second chance to change your life.  
Call on My help because this experience will be a great test of 
your faith for everyone at the same time.  Those, who are 
faithful to Me, will receive protection and a reward in My Era 
of Peace.  Those, who reject Me in favor of the Antichrist, will 
be thrown into the fires of Gehenna forever.” 
 
Tuesday, January 10, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, during life, you have many 
obstacles to overcome that may seem insurmountable as these 
steep cliffs in the vision.  In the reading Hannah’s barrenness 
seemed to her an impossible dream to conceive a son.  Yet, she 
was asking Me in prayer to answer her intention.  Her faith 
enabled her to be answered with her son, Samuel.  I know all of 
your problems and concerns, but it is your persistence and faith 
in your prayers that can overcome mountains.  I told My apostles 
if they had the faith as small as a mustard seed, that they 
could do great things beyond their dreams.  This is the lesson 
for all of My faithful that with Me all things are possible.  
Pray the most for intentions that are the best for your soul and 
others, and you will be favored in time.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, after your hurricanes affected your 
Gulf Coast supplies of oil and natural gas, you have seen spikes 
in your fuel costs for your cars and your homes.  This 
experience and coal mine explosions are again showing you how 
vulnerable your fuel supplies are.  The  cheapest natural 
resources are fossil fuels which are being used for your energy 
sources.  Harnessing sun, wind, and nuclear power are other 
alternatives, as well as hydrogen and ethanol.  It may take more 
research to use recyclable fuels, but each fuel has its dangers 
and problems to use.  Production of carbon dioxide from fossil 
fuels is also causing other problems in your environment.  
Price, convenience, and soon environment are the driving forces 
in why man chooses different fuels.  Pray for your fuel 
companies and your governments to make the right choices so 
everyone can live in a world that you can hand on to your 
children without major disasters.”  



 
Wednesday, January 11, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing in the Gospel how I 
healed diseases and cast demons out of people.  The plural of 
more than one demon means that it was not uncommon that people 
had either one or more demons.  I have warned you that in this 
evil age there are also many demons of influence either attached 
to people or fully possessed in people.  You cannot always tell 
of this possession because these demons can hide their presence 
and the person appears normal.  Some mental illnesses are 
associated with demons, but demons also are attached to addicted 
people.  Sometimes people invite demons in through seances, 
witchcraft, drugs, New Age worship of idols, Ouija boards, and 
Eastern Meditations as Yoga and Reiki exercises.  These 
exercises are worship to various deities of the various hand and 
body positions.  Look at the source of power being invoked, and 
if they are not calling in My Name, then they are inviting evil 
spirits.  To battle these evil spirits you must protect yourself 
with holy water, blessed salt, Benedictine blessed crosses 
containing exorcism medals of St. Benedict, and other blessed 
sacramentals.  Praying the St. Michael Prayer and shaking holy 
water or blessed salt on possessed people can free some demons.  
It is best for exorcism to have a priest carry out such a 
blessing of deliverance, but in the absence of a priest, one can 
call these demons out in My Name to the foot of the cross and 
never to return.  When you see strange behavior, a rejection of 
crosses and holy things, expressions of hate, or unusual 
coldness, these are signs as you know of demonic presence.  
Remember that My power is greater than the demons and you can 
call on My power to release people of the demons.  The devil and 
the evil spirits are real entities that have as their one goal 
to steal your soul from Me to bring it to hell.  So look to the 
Light in Me and I will protect you from any darkness of the evil 
ones.  Have faith and fear no evil because with Me all things 
are possible.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, at times you are tired of looking 
at the same things in your rooms.  You may have an inspiration 
to improve the appearance of some old things in your rooms.  By 
changing a little bit at a time you can minimize the cost of 
each change.  Your spiritual life can also get old with time, if 
you are not thinking of how to improve it.  You all are striving 
for perfection, so there is always room for improvement.  Try to 
make your path to heaven as short as possible without so many 
detours.  Work at ways in your new resolutions to come closer to 
Me in prayer and do not let yourself be so distracted with 
worldly things.  Strive to become holy and avoid occasions of 
sin that could lead you astray.  Once you have made some 



improvements in your life, then you can compare now with your 
past efforts.  Live to love Me and your neighbor more, and you 
will be contributing more to peace in the world.”  
 
Thursday, January 12, 2006:
 Jesus said:  “My people, I have spoken to you many times 
that My Church is like a bride and I am the Groom, as I am 
inviting you all to My Wedding Feast in heaven.  This vision of 
a newly married couple passing through a large wedding ring 
represents the contract or covenant made between the man and 
wife to be faithful to each other.  This sacrament of Matrimony 
protects them from any sin of fornication and keeps them pure.  
In the same way My followers receive Baptism, and Confession 
when needed, to make a contract of fidelity with Me that you 
will be faithful to My Commandments.  My sacramental grace will 
keep you pure and strengthen you against sin.  Today’s Gospel 
speaks of a healing of leprosy, but I healed the souls as well 
from their sins at the same time.  A healing of souls is far 
more important for your eternal life than a temporary healing of 
pain in this short life on earth.  Even though you pray for 
physical healing for people’s diseases and pain, it is even 
better to pray for people to be open to Confession that can heal 
their soul.” 
 
Thursday, January 12, 2006:
 Prayer Group: 
 David said: “My dear father, I am happy that you continue 
to remember me during your prayers and when you can visit my 
grave site.  I come to you more on the anniversary of my death 
because it is a birthday into the spirit world.  I continue to 
pray for my parents, my sisters, and their children in all of 
your trials.  The letter that you received is a blessing and an 
answer to your prayer to me as intercessor.  You have had 
several prayers answered through my intercession, so continue 
your intentions because Jesus listens to his little ones.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen fires out West during 
the summer, but these new outbreaks are unusual in your winter 
season.  You are experiencing some unusually warm weather all 
over your country and you are realizing that your weather 
patterns are changing dramatically.  These dry conditions in 
Texas have touched off fires that have taken you by surprise.  
See that such changes are going to be more frequent as a result 
of man’s influences on his environment.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there has been an unusual outbreak 
of bird flu among the chickens that the people are growing.  
Some are claiming migratory birds are spreading this flu, but 
there are some man-made causes that have not been revealed.  



Those people, who have come in contact with the diseased birds, 
are the ones who have contracted bird flu and a fair percentage 
have died.  Some have tried to contain this spread by killing 
the chickens.  Getting vaccines and antibiotics to these remote 
countries has not been very successful.  Pray that this disease 
is contained and that it does not spread between humans.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of Northern Lights is 
not unusual because it comes from the sun’s constant bombardment 
of your atmosphere with particles that ionize the molecules 
releasing colorful displays.  It is the polar effects of the 
earth that only allow these entries at the North and South 
poles.  As the magnetic poles change and lessen in charge, you 
will be seeing these unusual displays moving further south in 
your Northern skies.  Again this is another sign of the changes 
in the earth that are preparing you for the end days.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, these dark clouds over the areas 
destroyed by the hurricanes represent the residual evil that 
hovers over these people trying to rebuild their places of sin.  
Many people have not returned, and there are still health 
hazards in the tainted water and mold infested debris.  These 
people have yet to realize that it was their sins that brought 
this destruction upon them.  Money from governments and aid 
organizations has been slow coming to repair all of this damage.  
There are still lingering doubts whether these levees will stand 
up to future storms.  Pray that these people will see the light 
and change their sinful ways.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, those people, who want to keep your 
abortion rulings unchanged, are greatly concerned about any 
conservative justice being added to the court.  Your country is 
being given another opportunity to possibly change the makeup of 
your Supreme Court so that a new decision could be made against 
your current abortion laws.  Unless you change your abortion 
stand, you will bring more chastisements against you and you 
will be brought to your knees by natural disasters.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, you are seeing Iran fanning the 
flames of a future confrontation with Israel and possibly other 
Western countries.  Removing UN seals and extending their 
nuclear plans for making bomb materials has many countries 
concerned about nuclear weapons in the hands of Muslim 
extremists.  This could present a new source of war if these 
countries take any further action.  Continue to pray for peace 
in the Middle East or you could possibly see nuclear explosions, 
or a possible world war over oil and the Arab countries.” 
 
Friday, January 13, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, you have heard the account in the 
first reading how the Jewish people demanded Samuel to give them 



a king to lead them in battle against their enemies.  Samuel 
warned them that they would be giving up some freedoms for what 
they thought was security.  In your government today, again the 
people are desiring security from terrorists, but when you see 
invasions of your privacy in all of your communications, there 
are second thoughts about what freedoms are being given up.  
This loss of your freedoms will be extended further when you 
will be forced to have smart cards in your driver’s licenses and 
passports.  The vision of the beast is even another example of 
when security, financial hard times, wars, and famines will 
occur.  Then there will be a call for a world leader of peace in 
the Antichrist.  But quickly he will become a tyrant once in 
control, and he will demand that everyone has to worship him, 
take his microchips in the body, and post his picture all over, 
even on your TVs.  Refuse to worship this Antichrist and refuse 
his chips in your body.  Instead, call on Me in prayer for 
protection at My refuges where My angels will provide for all of 
your needs.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this scene of My Agony in the 
Garden of Gethsemene, where I sweated drops of blood, was My 
humanity struggling with My imminent death.  The quotation in 
Matthew shows My humanity in asking My cup to be taken away, but 
My Spirit followed the will of My Father. (Matt. 26:39) ‘He 
advanced a little and fell prostrate in prayer, saying, ‘My 
Father, if it is possible, let this cup pass from Me; yet, not 
as I will, but as you will.” In the same way each of you have 
been given a particular mission to accomplish here on the earth.  
The more you deny this mission, the harder it will be to carry 
it out.  If you call on Me to help you discern your mission, 
then it will be made clearer to you what that mission is.  Most 
of My missions are many times in opposition to what your earthly 
comforts desire.  You may be tested at various levels, much like 
I was in My Agony in the Garden. Once you understand your 
mission, it may be difficult to carry it out, or you may even 
endanger your life in the process.  You have seen many 
courageous saints die a martyr’s death than deny their faith in 
My Name.  You could be tested as a dry martyr without being 
killed, or you may have to be strong as I died for you.  My 
martyrs became instant saints and My angels helped them to bear 
the pain of their death.  Trust in Me and have faith, even if 
you are tested with martyrdom.”    
 
Saturday, January 14, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many sinners who are sick 
with grief over the guilt of their sins.  Some have developed 
serious problems in their stomachs or in mental illnesses from 
this guilt.  When you know that you have done something wrong, 



there is a desire to lift this guilt of sin from your mind.  
This is why I have given you My sacrament of Reconciliation.  In 
the Gospel call of Levi, the tax collector, I answered the 
Scribes and Pharisees who criticized My eating with sinners. 
(Mark 2:17) ‘It is not the healthy who need a physician, but 
they who are sick.  For I have not come to call the just, but 
sinners.’  If people are really truthful with themselves, they 
will have to admit that they are sinners and are not yet 
perfected.  So everyone is included as a sinner, but those, who 
think that they are better than others, may not wish to admit 
their failings.  It is those, who seek to be forgiven, that I 
seek out to forgive and help.  Those, who reject Me and do not 
seek forgiveness, are too full of pride and are on the broad 
road to hell.  So keep humble by coming to Me and following Me 
in My Commandments, and you will be on the narrow road to 
heaven.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, when a coach prepares his football 
team for a hard game, he takes great care in choosing what 
players to put on his team, and care in training them as well.  
My people face a daily battle of good and evil every day in your 
actions.  Again you always have to make the right choices and 
decide whose team that you are going to be on.  If you choose to 
follow Me and My Commandments, you can call on My help in 
prayer, My angels, and all the saints.  Do not think that you 
have to enter this battle all alone.  You need to plan your day 
around how best to serve Me in your mission.  Those, who choose 
to follow Satan and the evil ones, are choosing the wrong team 
because they will be defeated in the end.  The evil demons and 
those who work with them, will be against you, so you know what 
you are up against and who you can rely on to help you.  Have 
faith in My power because it is greater than all of the evil 
ones put together.  You may see setbacks in various battles, but 
you know that I will be victorious in winning the war.  Focus on 
My love and peace as you struggle each day to be My worthy 
servant.  At the judgment you will be rewarded for choosing the 
right team and fighting the good fight for the faith.”  
Sunday, January 15, 2006: (Samuel’s calling) 
 Jesus said: “My people, man has been in a constant search 
to learn more about his neighboring planets and any information 
about the formation of the universe.  Most of science is about 
measurements and observations  of how things of the world 
interact with one another.  There are some who do not want to 
believe in the creation of the universe by God, and are still 
thinking up theories to explain things.  For those, who do 
believe in creation, they can see the parallel of the sun and 
the planets on a macro scale, and protons circled by electrons 
on the micro scale.  The order and beauty of the universe had to 



come from God, rather than out of chaos.  Man’s real search for 
truth should start with Me because you all are My creatures, and 
you need to give Me praise and glory in thanksgiving for all 
that I have given you.  So when Samuel responds: ‘Speak Lord, 
for your servant is listening.’  This is the same response that 
I am looking for from each soul.  My prophets and messengers 
have been given special gifts so that they can share My words 
with everyone.  Now that you read their words of Mine in 
Scripture, there is no excuse for not listening and following My 
Commandments.” 
 
Monday, January 16, 2006:
 Jesus said:  “My people, you have seen a mild winter up 
until now.  Soon you will be seeing considerably heavy snow 
bands where it is cold enough to snow.  With enough snow you 
could see traffic problems both on the ground and in the air.  
The snow plows will again be called out and you will be spending 
more time cleaning off your cars and driveways.  Your weather 
problems and natural disasters will continue to harass you as 
one event will happen after another.  Pray for My help to endure 
all that will be going on.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there is a lot of manipulation and 
misrepresentation of the facts going on in pharmaceutical drug 
companies.  Some companies know their product has bad side 
effects, yet they still sell them until the public complains 
with lawsuits.  Some drugs are diluted or exchanged with generic 
ones to make more money.  Prices between different countries are 
examples of how over priced your drugs are in America.  New 
expensive drugs are encouraged among doctors, even when older 
generic drugs do just as good.  The drug business is worth so 
much money, that it lends itself to corruption at all levels.  
People’s poor diets and eating habits have created many sick 
people.  Environmental pollution and adulterated foods are 
another reason that you are seeing so many diseases and cancer.  
It is unfortunate that a steady diet of these drugs are also 
causing liver and kidney problems that can even lead to people’s 
death.  All of man’s medicines have side effects because they 
are unnatural and are not made for the balance of nature.  Herbs 
and vitamins are better cures in the long run, but because they 
are cheap, the medical profession even frowns on alternative 
cures.  Natural means for cures are far better for your health 
and the long term healing of the body.  Pray that your doctors 
and drug companies will provide you with the truth, and not just 
another means to make them money.”   
 
Tuesday, January 17, 2006: (St. Anthony of the Desert) 
 Jesus said: “My people, there is great concern among the 



countries in Europe and Asia over the proliferation of nuclear 
armaments, especially in Iran among Muslim extremists.  The 
latest talk of Iran about Armageddon and destroying Israel is 
further raising the specter of possible war in the Middle East.  
Such talk could incite Israel into attacking Iran to try and 
destroy these facilities of secret enrichment of nuclear 
materials.  Some countries are willing to sell nuclear plant 
materials to Iran, but not weapon’s grade fuel.  The vision of 
loading a missile into a silo represents Iran’s desire for 
launching vehicles for their future weapons.  UN meetings will 
be looking into this new threat, but Iran is still moving ahead 
with its weapon’s research program.  Iran and North Korea are 
both becoming potential problems for the world in their threat 
to use nuclear weapons for blackmail or to destroy their 
enemies.  The evil ones are trying to start world wars, but I 
encourage My faithful to pray for peace and fair compromise.  
Love and peace are more desirable than hate and war.  Strive to 
love everyone and be peacemakers instead of making war.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, these children’s toys and the black 
tunnel represent how you will be taken back through your 
childhood again as you are focused on My Light.  You will have a 
new perspective of how your body developed and aged over the 
years.  You will also see how your spiritual faith also 
developed and how you have been down some detours, and brought 
back to the right path.  The years have slipped past you very 
quickly, and you will see how much you have matured in your 
faith from the learning from your mistakes.  Look for good 
examples in people around you so you can improve in your 
holiness.  Your whole life is a preparation for your death, and 
how you can perfect yourself for entry into the spirit world.  
This coming Warning experience will be a great mercy for people 
to see the need to change their lives to please Me more in 
worship with less influence from the world.  Follow My 
directions in the Bible on how to lead a holy and humble life, 
so you will be more pure and ready for heaven when I call you 
home.  Seek the forgiveness of your sins in Confession and 
follow this Light to be with your Savior.  Help others in their 
faith, and be prepared to lead sinners to Confession after their 
Warning experience.” 
 
Wednesday, January 18, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen mountain ranges form 
when one plate either slips up or down, or if one plate folds 
under another.  This vision of a newly formed cliff with water 
flowing over it represents some major earthquakes that would 
have to occur to form such a ridge.  The last major earthquake 
has shown a major ridge that formed underwater and it was the 



cause of so much water to be displaced in the formation of the 
tsunami.  This ridge formation could also happen above ground, 
or at a coastline.  Your earthquake and volcanic activity have 
been on the increase.  Such a major earthquake could even change 
the geography of an impacted area.  These events go on over the 
years, but recent earthquakes are getting more intense and more 
frequent giving you another sign of the end times.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there has been some cleanup of the 
streets in New Orleans, but there is still a lot of damage and 
debris that has not been touched.  Those people of little means 
do not have the money to rebuild their houses unless money comes 
from various levels of government.  Others, who have received 
insurance money, may have chosen to build elsewhere after seeing 
the levees fail twice with Katrina and Rita.  I have mentioned 
before that this destruction was striking where there were 
rampant sexual sins and voodoo going on.  If these houses of 
prostitution and homosexual parades continue to defy My 
Commandments in their rebuilding, you could see further storms 
punish this area again.  Those, who openly flaunt their sinful 
activity in My face, can expect swift justice from My righteous 
wrath.  It is unfortunate that some good people have been 
suffering along with the evil people, but it may be a lesson to 
avoid living in these areas that make money on sinful activity.”  
 
Thursday, January 19, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, the psalm at Mass speaks of 
trusting in Me and to have no fear.  There are various fears 
that you have in life and one of them is darkness, when you 
cannot see things.  Darkness causes you to be disoriented 
without a sense of direction.  This is why you put on your 
headlights on your car, as in the vision, to see at night and on 
dark cloudy days.  At night you put on lights both inside and 
outside of your house to see where you are going.  There is also 
a spiritual darkness or darkness of the soul when you are 
without your God and you are searching for direction in your 
life.  I am that Light that dispels the darkness of evil and all 
of your sins.  You come to Me for love, for forgiveness, and for 
direction in how to gain heaven.  Without My help your existence 
would cease, and without My grace, you cannot accomplish 
anything.  It is by My grace that you can live and use your 
talents to complete the mission that I have set before you.  You 
may fear death or the demons, but do not worry or be afraid 
because if you have Me with you, you do not need anything else.  
Call on My help whenever you are threatened, and I will be at 
your side.  I always see your needs, so I can be there for you, 
but you must have trust and faith in My power.  The one, who has 
no fear, is the one who truly believes in My help.  Do not even 



be afraid of death because it is part of this life and is 
required before you can enter heaven.  It is proper to guard 
your body from dangers, but I am the One who calls you home.  
That is why killing of any kind is very offensive to Me because 
it violates My laws and My plan for life.  Such people, who 
advocate death, will be held accountable before Me.”  
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have had a stand off with many 
nuclear weapons on either side of the cold war for many years.  
Now the super powers are concerned that Arab militants want to 
make their own atomic weapons to carry on their war with the 
West.  The Arab countries control a major amount of the world’s 
oil supplies, and they can black mail other nations into 
supporting their right to make nuclear weapons by threatening to 
cut off oil supplies.  Now more than ever, you need to pray for 
peace which Iran and North Korea are threatening by making 
atomic weapons.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your attacks against Saddam and 
Osama Bin Laden have been successful initially, but America will 
not withstand a long drawn out war of attrition because of the 
cost and the troops lost.  This lesson is why it would not be 
plausible to start even more wars against Iran and North Korea.  
War possibilities in the Middle East are heating up and 
countries with nuclear weapons are even threatening the 
unthinkable of actually using these weapons.  Pray that such 
dramatic loss of life does not happen with the use of nuclear 
bombs.  The more terrorists strike in various countries, killing 
at random, the more reprisals could be seen against Arabs in 
general.  Pray for My peace and not man’s false peace.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, these latest tapes of the militant 
terrorist groups are speaking of truce on one hand, but they are 
inciting a world jihad against America and the Western nations 
that support Israel on the other hand.  The war against terror 
is accelerating with every killing and every missile attack.  By 
their words, the Arab militants will not have peace until all of 
the infidels are killed.  This means that you will be in 
constant war without end.  Even with these words of war, I still 
want My people to love everyone and stop the killing.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as time goes on the militant 
atheists will be trying to destroy My Church.  Already some 
churches are closing because of a priest shortage and scandals 
in the priesthood.  Churches are going to lose their tax 
exemption when they fight against the social issues that are 
contrary to your government laws that advocate abortion and 
homosexual marriages.  Then Christians will be sought out for 
torture and killing in your detention centers as the Antichrist 
will come to power.  Refuse to approve of man’s desire to kill 



in abortion, euthanasia, and meaningless wars, even if your life 
is threatened in martyrdom.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as the latest political dealings 
are focused on China, Russia, and the Arab countries, your 
manufacturing leaders are realizing their huge mistake in 
building up a communist nation that has as its goal world 
domination.  All of your manufacturing and technical skills are 
migrating to China while America will be left dependent on their 
factories for everything.  Wake up America because you have been 
sold out by the very businesses that you have started up.  Your 
current industries are losing the current economic war as your 
weapons become obsolete.  If your business leaders do not stop 
exporting your jobs and manufacturing, then you will become a 
third world country.  Follow My ways even if the worldly are 
taunting you and killing you.  Trust in My protection as I will 
subdue all of these evil killers.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are those people behind the 
scenes who are trying to destroy America so the Antichrist could 
easily come to power.  The one world people are controlling  
your government leaders to cause more deficit prone wars and 
burdens of debt that will throw you into bankruptcy.  Most of 
your debts come from wars and mandated benefits that could never 
be all paid for through taxes.  When your debts stifle your 
businesses and people cannot collect their promised benefits, 
your economy will collapse in chaos and the one world people 
will declare a martial law takeover.  Natural disasters and 
deficits will be your undoing because you have turned your back 
against your Master.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you are going to be faced with hard 
times as the tribulation and My Warning come near.  The one hope 
and joy amidst all of these troubling world developments is that 
I am still present among you in My Blessed Sacrament.  No matter 
how the evil ones will try to destroy My faithful, the gates of 
hell will never prevail over My faithful remnant in My elect.  
Even if you must face martyrdom or a difficult life at My 
refuges, do not be afraid for I will be at your side to protect 
your souls from the demons.  Be true to My Word and you will 
have your reward with Me in heaven.”  
 
Friday, January 20, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you need to put into perspective 
the plan of the evil ones for world takeover.  The one world 
people in the masons and other groups have planned the demise of 
America behind the scenes.  They are causing all of your wars 
and leading your leaders into losing wars that accomplish 
nothing but ruining your economy by huge war debts and 
destroying the morale of your people.  They only inspire hate 



between peoples because they profit from wars and see that 
America can be taken over in your weakness that they will cause.  
Instead, seek peace and love even your enemies.  When they 
threaten your lives, it will be time to be led to My refuges of 
protection.  I will then destroy these evil killers and thieves 
and cast their lot into hell.  By living a holy, humble, and 
peaceful life, you will be rewarded in My Era of Peace and in 
heaven.  My power will reign, but you must be patient with this 
evil age that is under the devil’s influence.  The power of 
prayer is much more powerful against evil than all of your 
physical weapons.”    
     Jesus said: “My people, the militant terrorists are 
planning attacks to try and shut down America’s economy.  There 
are many potential targets, but the two  types of targets would 
be to shut down your power grids and your fuel supplies.  
Attacks on nuclear power plants would cause problems with 
radiation leaks as well as power outages.  Key points in your 
grids have shown before how you can be blacked out.  Attacks on 
oil and gasoline pipe lines, as well as natural gas lines could 
shut down power plants, heating, and travel. Protecting all of 
these targets from terrorism would be very difficult.  The 
terrorists may cause some damage, but the reprisals against Arab 
countries could throw the rest of the world in deep fuel 
shortages that could cause a world recession or a world war.  
Just as America miscalculated how to deal with Iraq after the 
takeover, so the Arab militants may be miscalculating the 
response to their attacks.  This is why My people need to pray 
more for peace in the world before man in his pride and revenge 
takes the world to the brink of self-extermination.  The use of 
nuclear weapons are not the plan of the one world people because 
it would destroy all of their microchips.  But in haste and 
desperation some country with these nuclear weapons could use 
them in defense.  Pray to stop these wars before they get 
started, or you will see as in Iraq that you cannot finish what 
you started.  Pray for My peace and for the terrorists to stop 
their attacks.” 
 
Saturday, January 21, 2006: (St. Agnes) 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many good women, who are 
married, that are faithful to their husbands in love and also 
love their children.  I am among those families helping them to 
ward off many attacks from your evil society.  The husband and 
wife families should be the core of your society where children 
can grow up in a loving environment of father and mother.  There 
are also other dedicated women, as St. Agnes, who are married to 
Me in the cloister or various convents.  Many communities of 
nuns have broken down as worldly influences have entered in.  



Being faithful to your Lord in vows of virginity are becoming 
rare in your society, but they fulfill a need for prayer that is 
badly needed in this age of sexual sins and killings.  Pray for 
all women who are struggling in their marriages, single life, 
and those being faithful to Me as nuns.” 
 
Sunday, January 22, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, every person on earth has a mission 
that they are called to, and only that unique person has been 
given the gifts to achieve that mission of theirs.  My mission 
as the Son of God was to give you the Good News of the Kingdom 
of God, and to redeem mankind of their sins.   You, My son, have 
been called to a unique mission of preparing My people for the 
end times.  You were given the faith through your parents and 
teachers.  You were called to be a daily Communicant and a 
deacon at one time that your pastor asked you to postpone.  Then 
in Medjugorje you were called to serve Me in a special way as 
one of My messengers.  This is also a calling to a humble, 
prayerful life that I invited you from your working job.  Just 
as I called My apostles from their worldly jobs, so I call 
people to work for Me in various walks of life besides the 
priesthood.  My priest sons are My special ministers to teach 
and feed My people with My sacraments.  Everyone needs to pray 
for discernment for knowing your mission and remaining faithful 
to your call.  When you hear My words: ‘Follow Me’, you are to 
drop what you are doing and immediately see where I am leading 
you.  This will save your soul for heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, more and more gambling casinos are 
going up in states all over your country as a tourist attraction 
and a way to make money for states and run down areas.  The 
reason for this extra game building is because they are so 
profitable for the management.  These establishments rig their 
equipment for generous profits, even when they allow a few wins.  
It is unfortunate that those, who have gambling addictions, are 
being encouraged to lose their money in more locations.  It is 
entertainment when you set reasonable amounts to bet, but it can 
cause financial disaster to families who cannot afford these 
losses.  Those family members, that gamble heavily, should be 
encouraged by their family to seek counseling at clinics to help 
people with gambling addictions.  Do not let the desire for 
winning fast money fool you into gambling money that you cannot 
afford to lose.  Even excessive lottery buying can cause 
problems as well.  You do not need gambling in your life to have 
good entertainment.  Pray for those gambling addicts that need 
help, and discourage these kind of dwellings in your states, 
towns, or cities.” 
 



Monday, January 23, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, there was great rejoicing in Israel 
when David became king and led his people to victory over the 
peoples around them.  Even the Messiah, that the Israelites 
awaited, was supposed to be an earthly king and save them from 
the Romans.  When I came and announced that the Kingdom of God 
was before them, they did not believe that a carpenter could be 
their king.  Even though man did not revel about My kingship, 
the angels in heaven blew their trumpets in celebration.  But My 
kingship was not of this world.  It is in heaven in the spirit 
world.  I gave St. Peter the keys to the Kingdom of heaven as I 
made him head of My Church.  Rejoice, My people, for I, your 
King, am with you all days, even to the end of time.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, every year, that your country 
tolerates killing almost half of your unborn infants, is another 
stake that you place in My suffering Heart.  You have some new 
judges being seated on your Supreme Court that could possibly 
sway some future decisions in favor of the unborn.  If you do 
not change this decision and precedent of allowing abortions, 
you will face more disasters and risk the loss of your freedoms.  
You have  seen in your news reports that many Western nations 
have fertility rates that are not even replacing the deaths of 
their people.  When you kill half of your infants in the womb, 
you will have less workers to support your Social Security and 
Medical programs.  You are causing financial and spiritual 
losses among your nations with continued killing in abortion.  
Some governments are now seeing the errors in birth control and 
are encouraging women to have more children.  Now even nature 
and your very populations are telling you how evil and wrong it 
is to kill so many infants.  You have favored convenience and 
comforts over nurturing your children, so now you are reaping 
the consequences of your sins against My plan for life.  Change 
your laws and decisions that are in favor of abortion before 
your country falls completely into the hands of the evil ones.  
America’s Judgment Day is near, and the scales of your heavy 
sins are outweighing your good deeds and prayers.  Just as Jonah 
announced to Nineveh that it would be destroyed if they did not 
repent, so America also will be destroyed if you do not repent 
of your abortions.”  
 
Tuesday, January 24, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a car driving down 
into a valley represents another manufacturing area that is 
losing money and closing factories and cutting 30,000 jobs.  
Your American companies have a hard time competing with foreign 
subsidized cars and cheaper labor in other countries.  Your 
government has a free trade policy, that is destroying all of 



your manufacturing industries because foreign products are not 
fairly competing.  You give tax incentives for sending jobs 
overseas, and even tax advantages for foreign companies to 
operate in America.  This is not by accident that your 
government is encouraging the demise of your factories and the 
loss of middle class wages.  It is the goal of the one world 
people to destroy the middle class so you can easily be 
controlled in your finances.  It is only the rich and large 
stockholders that profit from shipping your jobs overseas.  Even 
your technology industries are going overseas.  Then your main 
exports will be agricultural and natural resources, leaving you 
as a third world country and ripe for takeover by the one world 
people.  If your country does not shift to non-oil fuels, stop 
your deficits and free trade, then there will be no good paying 
jobs, small taxes, and your government will be bankrupt.  In the 
same way your country’s morals are deteriorating faster than 
your financial demise.  America has lost its faith in God and so 
you will be both spiritually and financially bankrupt on your 
way to your own destruction.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your people do not seem to 
have too many goals in life more than work and having some 
entertainment.  Those, who understand that this life is just a 
preparation for the next life, realize that following My plan is 
the best way to reach eternity in heaven.  You are spirit and 
flesh, but the body will soon die and you will only be left with 
your spirit.  The spirit craves to be with Me and loves Me, 
while the body wants to be satisfied with worldly comforts and 
pleasures.  In your striving for spiritual perfection,  you must 
be willing to die to self and give up your worldly desires for 
love of Me and serving Me.  Your country’s morals are getting 
worse as you are seeing abortions, bad movies, prostitution, 
pornography, homosexual marriages, divorces, and fornication in 
living together.  Many of your natural disasters and job losses 
are a punishment for your many sins.  Pray for your people to 
repent of their sins and lead holier lives so you can stop the 
spiritual slide in your morals.  America has a choice to either 
improve its morals or go the way of the Roman Empire which was 
destroyed from within.”  
 
Wednesday, January 25, 2006: (Conversion of St. Paul) 
 Jesus said: “My people, not everyone has had such a 
physical manifestation as St. Paul did in his conversion with My 
Light.  This was a special miracle as Saul was changed to Paul.  
St. Paul became one of My greatest missionaries to inspire My 
faithful.  Converts sometimes have a stronger faith than 
Catholics from birth because they have made a choice to follow 
Me.  Even baptized Catholics and Christians need to make a 



personal commitment to serve Me at some point in their lives.  I 
have called many clergy and even lay people to go out and preach 
My Word so that more souls could be converted to the faith.  
Some of My chosen prophets and messengers have been given the 
honor of receiving messages to share My love and peace with 
everyone.  It is unfortunate that even many Catholics do not 
believe in My Real Presence in My Eucharistic Host.  Since the 
Last Supper, you have heard My words of the Consecration that 
changes bread and wine into My Body and Blood.  Some did not 
understand or wanted to believe that I would give you My Body to 
eat and My Blood to drink.  But then I said further that unless 
you eat My Body and drink My Blood, you cannot have life in you. 
(John 6:54,55) ‘He who eats My Flesh and drinks My Blood has 
life everlasting and I will raise him up on the last day.’  
There are people who still do not believe that I am really 
present in My Blessed Sacrament, and to those who did not 
believe I said: (John 6:64) ‘It is the spirit that gives life; 
the flesh profits nothing.  The words that I have spoken to you 
are spirit and life.’ This is why My Adorers of My Blessed 
Sacrament are special to Me, because they have taken to heart 
and truly believe in My Real Presence in My consecrated Host, 
wherever My Blessed Sacrament is present.  Rejoice, that I have 
given you My very Self to be with you in My Eucharist until I 
return again.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this winter you have seen hot and 
cold with a January of a near record high average temperature.  
Your scientists have determined that 2005 had the highest mean 
temperature of the world since records were started back in the 
1800's.  Some have put the cause of a one degree upward shift on 
increased amounts of carbon dioxide from burning fossil fuels.  
Still the dramatic shifts in your temperatures are a sign of 
changing weather patterns that have made your storms more 
violent than ever.  It is hard for man to determine if his 
pollution and waste streams are affecting the weather and 
melting the northern ice pack.  More studies of these effects 
might prove to you that man can upset the balance of nature that 
I established at creation.  Pray that you will change your 
habits so the earth can recover from the damage that you have 
done to your environment.  When I come to vanquish all evil on 
the earth, I will cast the evil ones into hell, and renew the 
earth to its former beauty so it is ready for the Era of Peace.” 
 
Thursday, January 26, 2006: (St. Timothy & St. Titus) 
 Jesus said: “My people, over the years man has seen dark 
ages and ages of renewal.  You are seeing in the readings how I 
sent out My apostles and deacons to spread My Good News of the 
Kingdom of God.  All but one of My apostles were martyred and 



many Christians, but My Church has survived.  As different 
civilizations rose and fell, many times new missionaries were 
sent out to convert the people from their pagan ways.  Those 
civilizations, that deteriorated morally, gradually destroyed 
themselves.  Your country in America was founded on Christian 
principles, but you have deteriorated in your morals as well.  
When people turn their backs on Me, then you will reap the 
consequences of your sins.  When the family is strong in faith, 
it has My blessings not to fall into divorce.  The children also 
benefit from a stable, holy environment.  It is the 
responsibility of the parents to pass on this gift of the faith 
in your teaching and your good example of a good prayer life and 
regular Mass attendance.  It is when you fall away from the 
faith, that you see more divorce and the children fall away 
also.  Even in a good family environment the children face a lot 
of distractions from the faith from their friends and worldly 
attractions.  This is why even in America, you have become a 
mission land because of the immoralities in your society.  
Continue to pray for souls to repent of their sins, and be 
converted or renewed in their former faith.  Remember that your 
goal is to spend eternity with Me in heaven because this world 
is passing away.  Only the strong in faith with My help will be 
the faithful that will make it to heaven.” 
 
Thursday, January 26, 2006:
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, as you approach Lent in four weeks, 
it would be a good time to think of some spiritual problem or 
bad habit that you need to correct.  As you meditate on where 
you need to improve in your spiritual life, you could also think 
of something that you could give up or do for other people.  
Making a little act of self-denial, or doing something extra to 
help people is a beautiful gift to Me if you are sincere in 
carrying it out through all of Lent.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen recent elections 
among the Palestinians and Iraq.  The outcome may not be always 
to America’s liking, but they are choosing their own leaders.  
In other Arab states power is not always freely chosen.  America 
and other countries are getting bogged down in drawn out wars 
when you try to force your own way of government on Arab states.  
There is concern over protecting oil production in the Middle 
East, but foreign countries should not be dictating who should 
run their countries.  Pray for peace in this area and that 
nations may find compromises instead of wars that cause 
destruction.” 
 Jesus said: “My people of America, you have many comforts 
in your homes, cars, and many electrical devices.  Many of your 



convenient appliances provide for your food production, clothes 
being washed, and entertainment.  At the refuges you will be 
stripped of your current possessions, but your necessities will 
be satisfied.  This may be a rustic life in more crude 
facilities, but it will allow you to see what is truly important 
in this life, and that is your focus on entering heaven.”  I 
could see some natural gas storage tanks.  Jesus said: “My 
people, there was initially some concern about a shortage of 
natural gas and the price rose considerably.  Now with your 
warmer than usual temperatures, you have seen the demand go down 
as well as the price.  There is still more potential for colder 
weather, but your people have been spared larger bills than they 
expected.  Pray for those people that do not have extra money 
for higher gas prices.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s saints of Timothy and Titus 
had to struggle during the persecution of the Early Christians.  
It took courage to follow a new religion led by Me and My 
disciples.  There was always a threat of death for becoming a 
Christian which is not the case now.  A time is coming again 
when Christians will again risk their lives to worship Me.  So 
be strong in your faith, even if you may be asked to die for 
your faith.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, New Orleans and the Southern States 
as Mississippi and Florida just received some initial money from 
your government, but it is not enough to pay for everyone’s 
losses not covered by insurance.  This problem of your 
government finding money to support disasters is not new as with 
poor funding of the September 11th losses.  Your people may have 
to choose between helping your fellow citizens in their 
hurricane losses, or continuing to pour money into your endless 
wars.”  
 
Friday, January 27, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, this raft traveling down a river 
with rapids and calm spots is like your life that has troubles 
and joys.  At times you are beset by difficult days that you do 
not think that you will get through as in high rapids.  Then at 
other times everything is peaceful as the calm of the river.  
This happens not only with the physical problems of the world, 
but also with your spiritual life in your sins.  In order to 
return to your spiritual peace, you need frequent Confession, 
especially for your mortal sins.  During life you need to be 
prepared for the devil’s attacks in his temptations for serious 
and venial sins.  You need to focus most on habitual sin so that 
you can remove any occasions of sin that may make you weak to 
sin.  By focusing on your more frequent sins, you can improve 
your spiritual life and remove your bonds of control from your 



sins.  Confession cleanses your sins, but you must make a firm 
commitment not to repeat them.  When you try to do everything to 
please Me, you will see more not to offend Me with your habitual 
sins.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is fortunate if you are able to 
have a nice home with rich furnishings, but do not let your 
possessions so consume your time that you have no time left for 
Me.  Do not let anything control you whether it be money, 
possessions, or addictions.  You also should be ready to give up 
all that you own as you go to My refuges.  If you cannot part 
with your possessions or your money, then you are making these 
things gods before Me.  Be sure to make enough time for Me in 
your prayers so you have the right priorities.  All of these 
earthly things, that please you today, will become obsolete and 
useless tomorrow.  Eternal life is of more importance than any 
earthly desires.  Stay close to Me in a simple life of faith and 
you will be much better off than having many riches and 
possessions that could distract you from My service.  Follow My 
ways and My plan for your life, and you will find more 
satisfaction in loving Me and your neighbor.” 
 
 
Saturday, January 28, 2006: (St. Thomas Aquinas) 
 Jesus said: “My people, many times you complain about all 
of the difficult things in life, but you take for granted all of 
the many gifts that I have provided for you.  You have been 
given jobs to provide for your income so you have enough to eat 
and pay your bills.  In America you have many comforts in your 
appliances and heating.  You have cars for transportation, 
schools, and good hospitals.  Your government does help with 
money for the poor, the elderly, and some health costs.  In the 
spiritual world you have the gifts of your faith, freedom of 
religion, and My Most Precious gift of all in Myself present in 
My Blessed Sacrament.  With all of these gifts given to you 
freely, you should be giving Me a prayer of thanksgiving every 
day.  Even your very life, soul, and family are gifts that you 
sometimes do not every consider.  Once you look at all of your 
blessings, your few little troubles pale in comparison.  
Sometimes I send you a few trials to keep you humble and test 
your faith that you should always be trusting in Me.  The fears, 
that you have, are like the apostles in the boat when a fierce 
storm overtook them.  I rebuked the storm and then I chastised 
them for such little faith, even when I was with them in person.  
My people, you also have Me with you, and if a trial should 
overtake you, you can trust that I will answer your call for 
help.  Certain life events as death and sickness happen, so it 
cannot always be changed.  But you will see ups and downs in 



your life, and you must be patient to endure the worst and enjoy 
the good times.  Strive to be with Me in all that you do as you 
love and serve Me.  You will see an even greater reward in 
heaven for being faithful to Me.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision was about loudspeakers 
announcing to the crowd at the race track that the race was 
about to begin.  This represents another calling for several of 
My messengers to announce that the end times are near.  This is 
also a notice to all of My evangelists that you are in a race 
against time to save as many souls as possible for the Lord.  
Some souls may not understand the importance of being saved by 
Me from hell.  Some people are so wrapped up in the world’s 
activities that they never desired to understand My Word in the 
Scriptures.  Some have fallen away from their former faith and 
are too distracted by the call of worldly things.  It is My 
faithful remnant that I rely on to try and spread My Word to 
everyone.  When the tribulation of the evil ones comes upon you, 
I have asked you to call on Me and I will have your guardian 
angels bring you to My refuges of protection.  There you will be 
miraculously protected and provided for.  Trust that I will help 
you in all of your needs, especially in the end days.”  
 
Sunday, January 29, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, when you come to church, you make a 
point to bless yourself with holy water on entering and on 
leaving.  This was part of your early teaching, but it is 
sometimes more of a response out of habit than really 
understanding such a blessing.  In today’s Gospel I rebuked an 
evil spirit in someone and told the evil spirit to come out 
quietly.  I told you also that I gave this power to expel demons 
to My apostles and to all of those ordained ministers that are 
prepared for exorcism.  Expelling demons is a battle of spirits 
and it is better for lay people to pray in groups over a 
possessed person.  This vision of holy water is one of your 
weapons in praying over someone.  Possessed or obsessed people 
require deliverance prayers of exorcism to call on My Name in 
expelling the demons to the foot of My cross, so the spirit does 
not enter anyone else.  Exorcist priests should be called on if 
they are available, but I give this power to My messengers and 
faithful who take the proper precautions of wearing blessed 
sacramentals and praying in groups.  Pray for people to not be 
possessed by demons, but be ready to help those in need of 
spiritual warfare.” 
 
Monday, January 30, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, Today’s Gospel was a special 
healing of many demons called Legion from a man who lived in the 



tombs.  This is another sign given of such a demon possession 
where the man had superhuman strength.  When I cast this Legion 
of demons into the swine, there is a mention of two thousand 
swine.  This is another example that people can be possessed by 
more than one demon, so that exorcisms must take this into 
account.  You can see in this healing that I have more power 
than many demons combined.  You also can see that the demons 
need to be sent someplace, but preferably to the foot of My 
cross so they do not enter other persons, animals, or things.  
This is another example of how I healed the spirit first and 
then the body.  The people were so terrified of the pigs dying 
and the possessed man healed that they wanted Me to leave their 
place.  This is a hard teaching for people to understand, but it 
is another emphasis on demon angels that really exist, and how 
they tempt you and can even possess people if they are invited.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you look back at some old 
civilizations and wonder why they offered up human sacrifices of 
babies and young women to their gods.  Their sacrifices were 
made on huge altars to gods as the sun and moon.  In the Old 
Testament there is a witness of offering up crops or animals to 
the One True God.  I came as the ultimate Blood Offering to My 
Father so that all of mankind could be saved from their sins.  
Even today your culture is different, but you still have gods of 
comforts, pleasures, money, sports, or possessions.  Those 
things, that you allow to control you or occupy your time before 
Me, have become your gods.  There is only One God and I am the 
only One worthy of your worship because I created all of you.  
Today, you make offerings of your babies in abortion up to your 
gods.  With euthanasia you even offer up your older or sick 
people to put them out of their pain.  In the end your people of 
today are just as callous in their killings, and just as pagan 
in their worship of gods as these old civilizations.  If you 
truly want to have a respected civilization, then you must stop 
your abortions and mercy killings, and worship your Lord every 
day in prayer.” 
 
Tuesday, January 31, 2006: (St. John Bosco) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in both of today’s readings you 
have children being grieved by their parents.  David grieved for 
Absolom, his son, and Jairus grieved for his daughter.  This is 
a very difficult time for a parent to have a son or daughter die 
prematurely.  Many parents have had to endure lost children from 
birth defects or accidents.  This rising white balloon in the 
vision represents the young soul leaving the body.  You know 
that I can call anyone home even in their early years, but man 
feels more grief when a person dies in their early years.  It is 
easier to accept an older person’s death than a young person in 



man’s sense of justice.  But each life is a gift and you must be 
willing to accept My Will even if I should take one of your 
children before they grow up.  In the case of Jairus’ daughter, 
I brought her back from the dead to the pleasure of his family 
for their faith.  Death is a part of life, but man has a 
difficult time in accepting the finality of losing a loved one.  
It may be a loss to those still living, but you do not want to 
deny that person a chance to be in heaven.  Children under the 
age of reason are taken to heaven after their death, so you have 
saints already in heaven that can be intercessors for your 
prayer intentions.  Souls of people over the age of reason will 
have to face My judgment at death as even older people do.  Pray 
for those families who suffer the loss of a child because their 
grieving can disturb them for years if they cannot let them go 
in their hearts.  Only a willing acceptance of My Will can give 
these parents the peace of mind that they are seeking.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, America still has some advantages 
in your high technology devices, but your electronic 
manufacturing is migrating to China, Japan, and Eastern 
countries of cheap labor.  As technology is transferred more 
overseas, this field could compromise America’s leads in the 
electronic industry.  Patents and new inventions are competing 
for world domination.  America’s education and know-how need to 
improve to keep your nation strong in your economy.  Many of 
America’s manufacturing jobs are being lost in favor of less 
paying jobs in the service industries.  The American economy is 
still large, but you are losing market share to foreigners in 
many fields.  America needs to be stronger in your morals, if 
you are going to maintain your power among the rest of the 
nations.  Love of God and neighbor should be a daily part of 
your life beyond the striving to be a world leader.  Instead of 
pride and money driving your people, you should put your trust 
in My help to endure all of your trials.  If you desire worldly 
things more than Me, then you will become a pagan nation 
destined for destruction.” 
 


